

Newsletter

May 2012 Volume 34 Number 2

President's Letter

Daniel Cull

Dear Membership,

Well it's spring again! I wonder what changes this year will bring. Is anyone counting down to December 21st? My advice, don't bother, a far better date to count down to would be October 22nd and the start of the WAAC annual meeting, but more about that later.

For the WAAC board the year began with a board meeting at the Autry Center in LA.

0-			1-
Co	ш	eп	LS

Contents			
	President's Letter	1	
Meeting News		3	
Guide to Palm Springs		4	
	Regional News		
	Zora Pinney	12	
	Technical Exchange	14	
	The New Wave of Volunteerism in Museums: Practical Tips and a Glance Toward the Future by Sherelyn Ogden	16	
	Pemulen Revised by Chris Stavroudis	19	
	Finding a New Standard for Rolled Cotton in North American Paintings Conservation by Kelly O'Neill	20	
	Jobs	22	
	Membership	23	
	AYMHM	25	

I'd like to share a big thanks for the generous use of their space. For WAAC the first change to report was within the board itself, we were glad to welcome Claire Gerhard as the new secretary, and of course at this time I'd like to pass on the thanks of the whole board to Brynn Bender who did a fantastic job during her tenure as secretary.

It'll come as no great surprise to most of you that one of the big topics of conversation at the board meeting was the stupid economy. Yep, I'm sad to say that WAAC isn't any more immune than anything else. What we've witnessed in the last few years is a drop in membership, which in turn of course results in a drop in our finances. WAAC has long held a tradition of keeping costs low to allow the greatest possible participation, and this commitment was upheld at the last board meeting. The simple solution to our financial difficulties is to get more members. So if you're reading this but haven't paid a membership fee this year, please consider doing so, and if you are a member, please suggest to other conservators you know that they might want to check their current membership status.

With the 'bad news' over I can move on to the more fun stuff. One of the great things that came out of the discussions of the board meeting was the realization that we haven't undertaken a membership survey since 1990. (By the way you can read the results of that survey online at: cool.conservation-us.org/waac/wn/wn12/wn12-3/wn12-309.html.) Since then much has happened and so it seemed like the perfect time to take stock and to draw together the thoughts and feelings of the membership about what you all like about WAAC, and what other things you'd like to see happen under the WAAC umbrella. Remember WAAC isn't the board, WAAC is you the membership; so please also consider how the organization can help facilitate the ideas you have.

This process of looking back in order to look forward also fits with an idea we've been discussing for a 40th anniversary conference, so get your thinking caps on for that too! Please do take a few minutes to respond to the questionnaire. I'm really looking forward to seeing the responses and to providing at least a preliminary report on them at the annual meeting.

The survey isn't the only areas we're seeking your feedback and involvement. It's time for nominating a new Vice President and two new Members-at-Large. Please make suggestions to the nominating committee. I can say that all suggestions are really appreciated, and if you're at all interested in running in the election that will be held this summer, please feel free to self-nominate, or to contact your Vice President Nicholas Dorman to find out more about the different roles and how you might be able to serve WAAC.

One additional area in which WAAC is always looking for membership assistance would be in our social media presence. In addition to being on Facebook – where you're encouraged to post information about conservation events in your area – WAAC is also now on Wikipedia: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Western_Association_for_Art_Conservation. Although the entry is very basic right now, I hope that it will grow over time. It can serve as the perfect place for us to tell the collective history of our organization, as well as teaching the public what it is we do as conservators in the Western United States. Please consider adding pertinent information to the entry or helping with the more boring, but incredibly useful, tasks such as improving the style and consistency of the citations.

President's letter, continued

I can't believe it's really spring, but the months seem to be flying by. It's only a matter of time before we'll be meeting in Palm Springs, and of course I couldn't let this newsletter go without mention of the annual meeting. In my last letter I reported that there would be some collaboration with the Western Museums Association (WMA) who happen to be having their conference in the same location this year. I was recently able to meet with the WMA's Conference Organizing Committee to discuss in person some of the possible avenues of collaboration.

The simplest way to understand the conferences is to consider that they will be separate, but linked. Which means in terms of the talks the WAAC conference will be essentially the same as any other year. However, we also hope to have reciprocal speakers at each other's conference – those you could consider to be 'keynote' in style. However, the conference is more than just the talks, so even more fun for attendees of both conferences this year the banquet will be a joint event, themed around 'Día de los muertos,' and hosted by several Palm Springs cultural institutions including; the Palm Springs Historical Society, the Ague Caliente Cultural Museum, and the Palm Springs Art Museum.

The call for papers was recently issued, and in addition to calling for papers on anything to do with the conservation field, it specifically seeks to develop a section of the conference that will deal with so-called "ethnographic" collections and issues, ideas, case studies, and experiences of working with, and within, ethnographic collections. Not only is this a personal interest, it also seemed an appropriate approach given that Palm Springs lies within the borders of the Agua Caliente Band of the Cahuilla Indian Reservation. In related news I am very excited that the Agua Caliente Cultural Museum (http://www.accmuseum.org/) has agreed to be the hosts of this year's WAAC Angels Project. We look forward to developing an interesting Angels Project with them as they're in the process of moving their collection in advance of having a new museum built.

If intellectually stimulating conservation papers aren't enough to draw you to Palm Springs, then no worries, because there's a lot more to do besides the conference, so why not stay a while!? Whether you're interested in the cultural sights and sites, hiking, mid-century modern architecture, golfing, gambling, spas, or sipping Mai Tais by the pool, do try to remember there's also a conservation conference going on! For a longer list of the fabulous things to do, places to see and be seen, as well as places to eat, drink, and shop, there's a visitors guide to Palm Springs article elsewhere in the *Newsletter*, and don't forget the conference website is rapidly filling up with information.

I look forward to seeing you in Palm Springs.

Cheers, Dan

Volume 34 Number 2 WAAC Newsletter

WAAC Newsletter (ISSN 1052-0066) is a publication of the nonprofit Western Association for Art Conservation (WAAC). It is published three times per year, in January, May, and September. WAAC Newsletter is printed on alkaline paper. Copyright 2012Western Association for Art Conservation.

EDITOR

Carolyn Tallent

newsletter@waac-us.org

REGIONAL NEWS

Nicholas Dorman vp@waac-us.org

HEALTH & SAFETY

Chris Stavroudis

ARTICLES YOU MAY HAVE MISSED Susanne Friend

COPY EDITOR Wendy Partridge

Photocopying

To make academic course packets that include articles from WAAC Newsletter, contact the authors of the articles directly.

Note to Authors

Authors of articles and other contributions accepted for publication in WAAC Newsletter assign to WAAC Newsletter the right to publish their work in both print and electronic form and to archive it and make it permanently retrievable electronically. Authors retain copyright, however, and may republish their work in any way they wish.

Disclaimer

The Western Association for Art Conservation does not recommend particular individuals, businesses, treatments, products, or services. WAAC Newsletter is simply a vehicle for the presentation of information from various sources. Publication of articles or reports in the Newsletter should not be construed as an endorsement of their content by WAAC. Opinions expressed in articles published in the Newsletter are those of the authors.

Internet

Articles and most columns from past issues of WAAC Newsletter are available on-line at the WAAC website, a part of CoOL (Conservation OnLine) http://cool.conservation-us.org/waac/.

Deadline

Contributions for the May *Newsletter* should be received by the Editor before **August 15, 2012.**